


































































































From: npcsapos@nycap.rr.com [mailto:npcsapos@nycap.rr.com]  
Sent: Saturday, June 06, 2015 10:36 AM 
To: financetestimony 
Subject: Libraries 
 
 
Not all households have access to computers or the internet. Many 
need this assess to increase education, place a job application, assess 
information any many other resources. Public Libraries off this assess 
and much more to many of the general public.  We need to offer this 
resource and keep it available.   
 
Joan Csaposs 
 
  



From: Veronika Conant 

Sent: Thursday, June 11, 2015 3:42 PM 
To: financetestimony 

Subject: Final Finance testimony for hearing, June 8, 2015 

 

Dear Finance Committee Chair, and Members of the Finance and the Two Library 
Committees, 
 
Thank you for listening to my testimony on Tuesday, June 9, 2015,  during your long 
marathon of testimonies. I was most impressed by your gracious behavior, empathy and 
patience throughout, and much appreciated that we were given three minutes to testify.  
Below is my official testimony, similar to what I said, and replaces what I handed in on 
Tuesday. 
 
Hope you had a chance to rest up after all that work.  Many thanks for all you do. 
With best regards,  Vera (Conant) 
 

New York City Council - Committee on Finance, Committee on Cultural Affairs, 
Libraries and International Intergroup Relations, the Subcommittee on Libraries  

FY 2016 Executive Budget Hearings - Libraries  
June 8, 2015, Council Chambers, City Hall 

Testimony by Veronika Conant, M.L.S. 
45 W 54 St, 7C, New York, NY 10019  vaconant@yahoo.com  212 581-1895 

 
I am Veronika Conant, a retired academic librarian, member of the Committee to Save 
the New York Public Library, and past President of the West 54 - 55 Street Block 
Association, active during the disastrous sale of the Donnell Library. 
 
I strongly support plans to increase the operating budgets and to create baseline capital 
budgets for the three public library systems which suffered deeply during the Bloomberg 
Administration. 
 
I want to comment on how City funds, already granted NYPL for its abandoned 
Central Library Plan (CLP), could best serve the public. 
 
Over a year ago when NYPL’s unwise Central Library Plan (CLP) was abandoned, we 
were delighted to hear the book stacks would be preserved at 42nd Street and Mid-
Manhattan would be saved and renovated. We hoped the humidity control would be 
upgraded in the stacks and the three million books returned there soon. 
 
However, more than a year later the book stacks are still empty. NYPL still lacks 
transparency about their modified plans and the use of $151 million City funds of 
taxpayer money.  NYPL considers the cost of $46 million for the a/c upgrade too 
expensive. Instead, they plan to continue and keep much of the research collection off-
site and to spend $23 million to complete the second Bryant Park Stack Extension 
(BPSE 2), claiming it will hold 2.5 million volumes while the existing BPSE 1 holds about 
1.5 million volumes.  A math problem… 

mailto:vaconant@yahoo.com


 
Off-site storage is not inexpensive. We discovered that NYPL’s website for Annual 
Reports  at  http://www.nypl.org/help/about-nypl/annual-report  for each year gives full 
text of the Annual Report,  Audited Financial Statements and Form 990 for nonprofit, 
tax-exempt organizations.  Hidden in Form 990, Schedule O, Part VII  is a table titled 
Compensation of the Five Highest Paid Contractors. 
Following the money, here is the summary: 
 
ReCAP  - offsite storage spending in Princeton, NJ (not in NYS) for almost 5 
million items 
             2014    $  8,533,420     
             2013    $10,161,203 
             2012    $  1,322,967 
        Total:        $20,067,590   
At present NYPL is the largest component of the consortia with Princeton and 
Columbia. 
Therefore, they have to pay a growing proportion of the shared costs each year. 
 
Clancy Moving/Storage, who moved and stores maybe three million books 
             2014    $  1,710,791 
             2013    $  1,557,014 
             2012   
___________________________ 
        Total:        $ 3,267,805 
 
Therefore, over $23 million was spent on off-site storage during the last three 
years.  Sine we only have information about the five highest paid contractors, this 
is a minimum cost. In addition, it does not include the cost of requests for items off-
site, and the cost to NYPL to process, pack and transport the items requested. 
  
 
Norman Foster was paid for his no longer wanted architectural plans for CLP  
            2014    $ 4,144,998 
            2013    $ 4,089,680 
            2012    $ 1,243,980 
           Total:     $  9,478,658, almost $9.5 million 
 
With Norman Foster’s payment the total is $32,814,053, just under $33 million. 
 
In Sept. 2014 NYPL bought 74,000 square feet office space at 445 Fifth Avenue for 
$34.5 million. 
 
The sum of the above is about $67.5 million, which is almost the same as the one 
time cost of upgrading the a/c in the book stacks and completing BPSE 2 as well, 
allowing safe storage of 6.8-7 million items locally, with easy access and rent-
free. 

http://www.nypl.org/help/about-nypl/annual-report


 
Why does NYPL ignore the annual costs of off-site storage, the moving and storage of 
millions of volumes, and money wasted on Foster/CLP? How come they have money to 
invest in new office space? Forty six million dollars, already awarded in City funds, 
to upgrade the a/c in160,000 square feet of stacks would be a bargain and a 
sound investment  (see my earlier testimonies for details) 
 
Please have a close look at the numbers presented here, and use your oversight power 
to have this magnificent building be more than an empty shell. Allow the first NYPL 
President John Shaw Billings’ ingenious book delivery system to function again, as it 
has for over a hundred years, and continue to provide easy access to the magnificent 
collection for scholars and researchers in NYC and all over the world for the next 

hundred years.  
 

The Committee to Save the New York Public Library's website has the above 

data written up, with a cartoon illustration at  http://www.savenypl.org/nypl-big-spenders-
in-new-jersey/ 
 
My additional statement: 
 
Please do not allow the sale of public libraries: 
 
 a) The Science, Industry and Business Library (SIBL) needs to be saved. NYPL 
already sold five floors of the library for $60.8 million. The remaining two floors of the 
library function real well with hundreds of computers, and great seating and 
training areas. Please do not allow its sale, reproducing it elsewhere would be 
almost impossible as well as inconvenient to hundreds of thousand users, plus a 
major financial loss for the library system and the City which invested in it. Please 
do an independent cost analysis. I enclose a separate flyer about SIBL  
 
 b)  My local library, the Donnell Library, has been closed for almost 7 years. It was 
sold for $67.4 million and the new library is being built mostly below ground level, in the 
basement of the 49 Stories high condo hotel built in its place.  It will be less than 1/3rd 
of the size of the old Donnell with one tenth of the old collection. It needs better 
configuration of the space than we were shown in 2013, and a good collection 
with services for the local community. 
 
Thank you.  
 
 Veronika Conant M.L.S., retired from Hunter College Libraries 
Member, Committee to Save the New York Public Library  www.savenypl.org 
vaconant@yahoo.com 
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From: Judd Karlman [mailto:juddkarlman@nypl.org]  
Sent: Saturday, June 06, 2015 9:51 AM 
To: Miranda J McDermott; Tiffany Alston; financetestimony 
Subject: Library Patron Testifies 
 

We received this comment last week: 
 
I can't imagine what I would have done without my local library. When I 
was in search of a job the services provided by the library helped more 
than I could say. I was so grateful for being able to use the computers, 
having the staff always assisting with printing help or getting answers 
to job hunting questions. 
 
Thank you to the staff at the City Island Library for always being so 
thoughtful and helpful. 
 
Noris Hawkins 
5/29/15 
noris.hawkins@gmail.com 
 
--  
Judd Karlman 
Library Manager - City Island Branch 
New York Public Library 
320 City Island Avenue 
Bronx, NY 10464 
Phone: (718) 885-1703 
FAX: (718) 885-3051 
 
Reading: A Crown for Cold Silver by Alex Marshall 
 
  

mailto:noris.hawkins@gmail.com
https://nypl.bibliocommons.com/item/show/20549454052907_a_crown_for_cold_silver


From: Linda Caycedo [mailto:lacoqui@gmail.com]  
Sent: Saturday, June 06, 2015 8:38 AM 
To: financetestimony 
Subject: 30 YEAR TESTIMONY 
 

This is my testimony and support for the New York Public Library's funding of 
collections, community programs and services.  
As a 30 year NYPL employee, recently retired and active volunteer, I urge the 
council to support continuous and increased funding for NYC public libraries. 
 
In 1979, as a recent college graduate and newly wed, I was employed by the NYPL 
as an Information Assistant and later was granted a scholarship for a Library & 
Information Science Masters. Working in both Central Libraries and the Branches, 
With the help of NYPL children and young adult programs and services, as a single 
parent, I also raised my daughter to be a active library user, Brooklyn Tech 
graduate, CCNY graduate and now a dedicated architect working in NYC.  
 
My past 30 years working as a community liaison, artist, young adult and 
reference librarian, active parent and a community member all include my 
continuous use and support of NYC public libraries. I am grateful and am honored 
to tell the story of how important the public library has been to my family and 
countless others I have worked with.  
 
So today I ask you to keep our public libraries fully funded, staffed, and support 
library based community programs and services.  
Public Library benefits and legacy will be reflected on you in the future as in my 
daughter and those countless others who have prospered due to access and use 
of public libraries  
 
Thank you for your support,  
Linda Caycedo  
Forest Hills, NY 11375 
 
--  
Linda Caycedo 
so the next generation would know them, even the children yet to be born,  
and they in turn would tell their children. Psalm 78:6 
 



From: Miranda J McDermott [mailto:mirandamcdermott@nypl.org]  

Sent: Friday, June 05, 2015 5:44 PM 
To: financetestimony 

Subject: funding for libraries that we very much need 
 

Dear Council Member Ferreras and Finance Committee, 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify in support of $65 million for operating costs and $4 billion for 
capital projects. 

 

OPERATIONS - need $65 million  

Many of the branches of the New York Public Library are severely understaffed. 

         Security issues. We need money for more contract and library security guards. There are too many 
security incidents which could be avoided or ameliorated by simply staffing busy branches with many 
security issues with more guards.  

         Saturday service. Most branches operate with a skeleton staff on Saturdays. This presents a 
problem when a staff member calls out. It is not safe to operate a branch with less than two staff 
members on duty. With more money, we could hire more staff so that branches would not be subject to 
unnecessary closures. 

         More Library hours. Library hours have been cut since 2008. Many branches that used to be open 
until 8 pm now close at 7 pm, which makes it difficult for working people to visit their neighborhood 
libraries. We could expand hours with more funding.  

         More Clerks. Unfortunately, patrons are subject to long lines because we have a shortage of clerks. 
More money could translate into more clerks which would result in shorter wait times. 

         More Pages. Shelves are a mess at the branches. More pages would allow the shelves to be in order 
so that the customers could find the items that they need in order to advance their careers, recreate, 
and meet their goals in life. 

CAPITAL PROJECTS - need $4 billion 

The branches of the New York Library are in deplorable condition. 

         Renovation needed. The majority of the 80+ small branches of the NYPL are in need of renovation, 
as detailed in the white paper, Branches of Opportunity. 

         Leaking roofs, poor HVAC systems, bad flooring, outdated and outmoded facilities do not create a 
welcoming environment in which customers can enjoy books, use the computers and enjoy our many 
educational and recreational programs. 



         Faulty branches are subject to closure due to heating or cooling problems, and this is disruptive to 
the lives of the customers, who desperately need our services, whether it is to learn English, improve 
their reading skills, or attend cultural programs. 

The staff and customers of the New York Public Library, as well as our digital audience, which is 
worldwide, greatly appreciate your efforts to restore the funding that we desperately need. Thank you 
so very much for your support of the invaluable educational institution that is public libraries in this 
capital of the world. 

  

Sincerely, 

Miranda McDermott 

 
--  
Miranda J. McDermott 
Bronx Library Center 
The New York Public Library 
310 East Kingsbridge Rd.  
Bronx, NY 10458 
718-579-4257 
http://www.nypl.org/blog/author/966 
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From: Sherice White [mailto:shericewhite@nypl.org]  
Sent: Sunday, June 07, 2015 7:52 PM 
To: financetestimony 
Subject: Funding for libraries 
 

Good evening 

 

Funding for libraries ensure that our children have a 

safe place to be themselves. 
 

--  

Sherice White 

Information Assistant 

Hunt's Point Library 

718-617-0338 

shericewhite@nypl.org 

 

"Google can bring you back 100,000 answers, a librarian 

can bring you back the right one" 

                                                                                       

                            -Neil Gaiman 
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From: Angela Lindo [mailto:angelalindo@nypl.org]  
Sent: Monday, June 08, 2015 4:47 PM 
To: financetestimony 
Subject: City Library Funding 
 

I am writing on behalf of the 3 libraries I use.  The St George 

Library in my neighborhood and the New Amsterdam Library 

and the Chatham Square Library.  Please supply funding for 

these libraries and all libraries across NYC so they may survive 

and flurish. 

Thank You 

 

Angela Lindo 

5 St Mark's Place #1 

Staten Island, NY 10301 
 

mailto:angelalindo@nypl.org


From: marbkn@aol.com  

Sent: Thursday, June 11, 2015 10:32 PM 
To: financetestimony 

Subject: 2016 Budget Hearing on libraries, NYC Council Hearing June 8 and 9 2015 

 
Dear Committee: 
  
I have been fighting very hard, with Citizens Defending Libraries, to save The Brooklyn Heights Library.  I 
hate to see the waste of excellence.  And I hate to see the waste of precious taxpayer money to tear 
down what should remain standing.  Our library, a strong, solid building, was designed by Francis Keally, 
the same architect who gave us The Grand Army Plaza.  It opened,1962, to rave reviews in The NY 
Times and in The NY Herald Tribune.  The library was considered important enough to be enlarged in 
1991.  For all these years it has served us gloriously, with usage up by 59% and an ethnic mix that could 
serve as a model for all other libraries.  One feels a strong delight watching all those eager people 
entering the library, excited about doing research, borrowing books, working on a computer--whatever it 
might be that they've come there to learn.  
  
I know that picture well since I have canvassed in front of the library for almost two years. When 
people discovered that there were plans to tear it down, replaced by something one third the size beneath 
a high-rise luxury condo, their reaction was outrage.  They knew that it was all about the greed of 
developers, and they would speak at length about the cruelty behind a plan that was clearly all for the rich 
and nothing for them.  
  
Linda Johnson exaggerates the needs and costs for repairs.  The HVAC system does not have to be 
replaced, nor do we need other repairs the BPL likes to cite.  Only minor repairs may be necessary, 
costing very little. This we know from the Freedom Of Information Law.  Citizens Defending 
Libraries asked for documents that indicated requests for repairs from all 60 Brooklyn branches, going 
from 2007 through 2014.  We scoured each and every page several times over.  Not one of them 
indicated a request for major repair.  That, of course, included The Brooklyn Heights Library. 
  
When I think of the moving stories I have heard from people who told me how this library helped to lift 
them from the despair of their poverty into hope for a future, I feel ill over the loss.  Here is one example 
of many I heard.  "I learned from all these books that I could do anything I wanted, go anywhere I wanted, 
be anyone I wanted.  I did not have to be stuck in poverty.  I could learn and learn from books and 
become the man I wanted to be. I came to browse among the shelves filled with books, and I would 
choose whatever appealed to me, discovering new things all the time.  And I succeeded in life.  Now my 
son comes to this library and feels the excitement of it."  This man could not believe that it might be torn 
down for a small library beneath a luxury condo, and he spoke with passion about the greed motivating 
such destruction.  
  
I have seen confusing, inaccurate plans for this new library at the charrettes and know that the place will 
be all show with very few books, especially compared to what we have had over the years before the 
library began throwing books out and letting things look shabby in preparation for this totally unnecessary 
sale.  I think. too, of the years of construction with toxic dust flying throughout the Heights and downtown 
Brooklyn, rats, vermin stirred up from beneath the ground, pedestrian and traffic dangers at that crossing, 
damage to neighboring buildings from the constant hammering and drilling, the ear-splitting noise of it 
all.  And for what?  So some rich people can become richer, while the poor and middle class lose the 
important asset they have now. 
  
In the many communities that this Brooklyn Heights Library serves, people have made enough 
sacrifices.  Now the BPL will allow this asset to be stolen, an asset essential to their education. It is 
through education that people achieve equality.  Why take away this free, open access to that education 
by destroying our excellent library and replacing it, after a number of years, with what I call a "state-of-the-
art check-out counter?  In such a place,  you would have to know the name of the book you want, type it 
into a computer and wait days or weeks or even months before it is your turn to read it. And how could 
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you do any research for a school project, or any other project?  It's unthinkable!  Libraries should be 
abundant with books, shelves and shelves for browsing and the excitement of discovery.  
  
Mayor de Blasio has reduced funding to the libraries by $10 million this year, though our budget could 
easily accommodate appropriate funding.  And he will allocate only $300 million over a period of ten 
years.  By underfunding libraries, which need so little to begin with, he starves them out and finds an 
excuse to make deals with private developers, who are eager to put up luxury condos for billions in 
profit.  They get  the tax break from de Blasio if they allow a certain percentage of units to be 
"affordable."  First of all, very few are actually affordable.  Second, these units are not always in the luxury 
condos, but far off in some remote, undesirable area, as they are in the Brooklyn Heights plan. When 
people hear the word "affordable, " they are hoodwinked, not able to understand that they are giving up 
so much in return for so miserably little.  They should not have to sacrifice a large, solid, well-stocked 
library with all the resources they need.  The education they derive from libraries allows them an equality 
that can lift them from poverty. If Mayor de Blasio truly wants to close the gap between rich and poor, he 
will be saving the libraries, something he promised to do while he was campaigning.  If he gives universal 
pre-k, why would he destroy the kind of libraries that these children need?  If he wants to achieve his goal 
of affordable housing, why is he destroying any library, exactly the kind of resource these people 
especially need?  Affordable housing is a good thing, but it can be achieved, as you know, in many other 
ways.  Do not give with one hand and take away with the other.  Do not steal from the poor to give to the 
rich.  Please save our Brooklyn Heights Library.  Please save all our Brooklyn Public Libraries. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
Marilyn Berkon 
  
Brooklyn, NY 11201 

 



From: Mary Ann Fastook 
[mailto:meowsmaryann@verizon.net]  
Sent: Friday, June 12, 2015 3:46 PM 
To: financetestimony 
Subject: library funding 
 
To Whom It may Concern:  Please consider funding the 
libraries of New York City in all boroughs adequately. 
These libraries are heavily used  by the public for many 
reasons, among them job -seeking, entertainment and 
education. Years of not funding libraries adequately has 
led to deterioration and even worse--the need so they 
claim to sell these entities so the libraries can get some 
money. My own local library on which I depend heavily 
and have for all my 70 years is in danger of being sold to 
help fund the Brooklyn Public Library. This should be 
stopped and the building repaired as it's only 53 years 
old. Thank you. Mary Ann Fastook 
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